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Prologue 
Beth arrives at work a few minutes later than she hoped but at about the same time she arrives 
every day. Coffee in hand, she sits down at her computer. On her phone, she has already 
perused the emails that have arrived since she left work the night before and wrestles for a 
moment between diving straight into her work, undistracted by the probably-piling-up 
messages, and taking time to respond to the inquiries already on her plate. If she chooses to 
respond to emails first, it will push the start of her work back by at least 30 minutes, if not an 
hour. And who knows? The information and interactions associated with those emails could 
completely re-prioritize her day. Does she want to allow other people and events to derail the 
to-do list she’s been unconsciously building in her head? Even though the emails she receives 
at the beginning of the day almost never contain particularly revelatory information, they 
sometimes remind her of the obligation she feels toward certain coworkers or provide 
evidence that make her preferred projects seem less urgent or important than other projects.  
 
Beth knows the consequences of checking email. She also knows that when something is truly 
important to a coworker, they stop by her desk or call her directly. There is really no danger of 
missing an urgent message. And if she starts her work without checking her inbox, other 
people might actually be impressed by her commitment to shutting off distractions and 
focusing on productivity. Even though, in the midst of this mental wrestling match, she would 
describe her mood as calm and relaxed, this small, almost subconscious struggle niggles away 
at her, causing a kind of low-level stress about what choice she should make, how it might 
impact her coworkers’ feelings toward her, how it might effect her own productivity, and how 
the company or her superiors might view her priorities and time management. 
 
As she sits down, Beth’s phone buzzes with a text message: “I love you. Have a great day.” 
She smiles at the string of emojis that follow and quickly replies after docking her laptop and 
logging in. By the time she gets a smiley face back on her phone, her work computer is ready 
to go. An instant message pops up almost immediately. Although she at first feels slightly 
annoyed at the intrusion, the message—“All-staff meeting? Heard anything?”—buries the 
annoyance in anxiety. Beth’s eyes jump down her row of open-office work stations, where she 
meets eyes with Ravi. She must have missed the email invitation for the all-staff meeting or, 
more likely, accepted it without reading it. “No clue,” she replies. Even though she rarely 
keeps track of the economic marketplace—it simply does not interest her—the company’s 
sinking stock price is no secret. The meeting could portend more unfortunate budget cuts and, 
almost certainly, a re-organization of personnel. So much for jumping right into her work. 
Without time to even feel disappointed about the work she may not get done this morning, 
she clicks the email icon in her task bar and responds to Ravi’s follow-up IM. 
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Introduction 
For many technical communicators, Beth’s story is quite familiar. Frankly, her story is the kind of 
story I want to know more about. For many knowledge workers, their workday is determined by 
countless forces and, often, plenty of mental gymnastics to help them get actual work done. 
Even knowing what “actual” work is can be challenge. I could map out the official documents 
Beth works on during the day. I could track the emails and IMs she sends and receives. I could 
classify these interactions and artifacts, analyze the data, and diagram the interactions required 
to create, approve, and publish the deliverables Beth is in charge of. But diagrams and models 
tell a different kind of story than a narrative account could convey.  
 
Technical communication scholarship needs more stories—stories that convey what it is really 
like to do the work being examined. We need more uncategorizable stories and details if we 
want to understand, beyond numbers and models, how work is actually done. In this paper, I 
explore the ways in which technical communication scholars are both succeeding and lagging 
behind in recognizing the nuanced nature of work, searching for suggestions in organizational 
psychology and management studies that can help us enrich our examinations of the 
workplace and the communications workers develop, manage, and distribute every day.  
Ecologies, Theories, and Subject/Object Relations 
 
Since 2000, the academic fields of both technical communication and rhetoric have been 
increasingly fond of addressing rhetorical situations as ecologies. Much of this stems from 
ideas posited in Jenny Edbauer Rice’s 2005 article, “Unframing Models of Public Distribution: 
From Rhetorical Situation to Rhetorical Ecologies.” Other academic shifts away from linear 
ideas about subject/object relationships, agency, and outcomes in the early 2000s (Bennett, 
2010; Lundberg & Gunn, 2005; Rickert, 2013) also helped broaden academic ideas about how 
rhetoric happens and where responsibility for rhetorical products lies. Rice points to Barbara 
Biesecker’s 1989 critique of Lloyd Bitzer’s rhetorical situation model, questioning the approach 
to rhetorical situations as “elemental conglomerations” of discrete, fixed elements (7). Instead, 
Rice insists, rhetoric is an “amalgamation of processes” (8, emphasis added), constantly in flux, 
rather than a static, chartable entity. Increased scholarly examinations of the social and 
environmental aspects that lead to rhetorical exigencies have resulted in a greater impetus 
among scholars to track rhetorical movements rather than attempting to strictly define subjects 
and objects (20-21).  
 
Likewise, technical communication has embraced actor-network theory as an approach that 
works well together with ecological understandings of rhetoric and communication. Clay 
Spinuzzi and Mark Zachry’s August 2000 ACM article, “Genre Ecologies: An Open-System 
Approach to Understanding and Constructing Documentation,” has been cited hundreds of 
times as scholars move from an “atomistic concept” of documentation to a “sociocultural” 
view (171). Zachry and Spinuzzi insist, and I agree, that a perspective that assumes 
communication materials have a central origin and are controlled and governed by a single 
force “limits in important ways how we as software documenters plan, develop, design, write, 
test, and understand documentation” (170).  
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Such thinking seems as though it should lead naturally from a sociocultural approach to 
frameworks that consider nonhuman as well as human actors, but this transition is not always 
made or even considered by technical communication scholars (Spinuzzi, 2003; McNely & 
Rivers, 2014). Brian McNely and Nathaniel Rivers include a particularly useful history of activity 
theory, actor-network theory, and new materialism as leveraged in technical communication 
scholarship in a 2014 ACM conference paper, reminding readers that technical communication 
scholarship often tends to view artifacts and other environmental elements as means through 
which to study human behavior rather than as valuable agents of their own. Instead, McNely 
and Rivers promote an idea of “radical symmetry” between human and nonhuman entities (8), 
an approach that could make usability designers more attentive to the ecologies within which 
their users operate and more likely to recognize opportunities to improve the ability of 
nonhuman agents (as well as their human counterparts) to act efficiently and effectively.  
Recent scholarship in actor-network theory and new materialism indicate what most of us 
intuitively understand: Rhetors/technical communicators can plan and predict all they want, but 
they cannot successfully anticipate all the potential reactions to their work from audiences 
situated in ever-changing circumstances, within ever-changing bodies (Bennett, 2010; 
Lundberg & Gunn, 2005; Rickert, 2013). Rice is absolutely right when she states that “rhetoric is 
a process, not a substance that inheres in the collection of traits within a given text” (21). She 
pushes the idea of processes into notions of place, bringing cultural geographers Ash Amin 
and Nigel Thrift’s ideas about cities into play, arguing that cities themselves are processes, or 
ecologies of processes. “We do city, rather than exist in the city” (11). In this article, I center 
the focus on workplaces, rather than entire cities, believing that workplaces, just like cities, are 
more like verbs than nouns. Workers do the workplace, rather than exist in the workplace. 
Employees create the organization; they do not merely exist within it.  
 
Definitions, Diagrams, and Labels 
Technical communications scholars love to diagram relationships and create models for 
understanding communication ecologies. Not all scholars use the term “ecology,” but the 
visual information graphs they create resemble ecologies rather than purely linear exchanges of 
information. For instance, at the 2006 SIGDOC conference, Clay Spinuzzi, William Hart-
Davidson, and Mark Zachry proposed a model for understanding mediated writing that 
combines a chain-like communication event model with a Vygotsky-friendly ecology model to 
create a matrix that explores communication “events” as described by the actors involved (48). 
In the conference paper, the authors admit the model is messy, but they insist that the 
participatory nature of the model helps counteract some of the messiness and is, at least, more 
realistic than static process models. The reflexive relationships of ecology models are reflected 
here, but the model still does not account for some of the more non-material elements of these 
workplace processes. Work of this kind reflects industry’s focus on what can be seen and 
measured, rather than factors that are less explainable through language or numbers. Other 
studies have focused on the technologies workers use (Divine & Zachry, 2018; Spinuzzi, 2004; 
Turner et al., 2010) and other highly concrete elements of work. Fewer communications studies 
focus on the other factors at play in the workplace. Ecological views of workplace processes 
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(beyond artifacts and processes) need to be explored in technical communication, not just in 
relation to genre creation and in other, more theoretical contexts, but in terms of how all 
manner of communications actually arise at work.   
 
The surge in popularity of new materialism indicates an acknowledgement of forces outside the 
human to impact rhetorical ecologies. Moreover, many scholars advocate for a separation of 
acting agents and rhetorical outcomes or products. In a 2005 article, Christian Lundberg and 
Joshua Gunn demand a separation of agent and agency, arguing that the activity of an agent 
never necessarily results in a given outcome or understanding. Too many other forces act in a 
single moment or string of moments for us to pinpoint the trajectory of any one action within a 
process map. Similarly, Thomas Rickert tears down, in Ambient Rhetoric: The Attunements of 
Rhetorical Being (2013), subject/object relationships to instead focus on all the ambient forces 
that impact the environment and all the elements within it. He sees place as one concrete area 
where ambient forces can come together to create an outcome of some sort.  
 
The workplace is one such place where amoebas of influences come together to engender 
communication products as well as other outcomes. If some of our studies can leave space for 
intangible, un-verbalizable, and even unknowable elements to contribute to work outcomes, 
we can lessen the institutions of blame and determinism that strict process/chain approaches 
often perpetuate. 
 
Ethnography, Workplace Realities, and Time 
Fields outside technical communication, such as management and organizational psychology 
disciplines, have made much ado about models and diagrams as well, and scholars within 
those disciplines are hungry for more case studies and reports about the nuances and 
multitudinous agentive forces at work when communicators are on the job. In 2011, Tony J. 
Watson, author of the popular ethnographies The Personnel Managers (1977), Sociology, Work 
and Industry (1980), and In Search of Management (1996) (among others), published an article 
in the Journal of Management Studies calling for more ethnography in management research. 
According to Watson, the numbers and words we record as researchers cannot “be made 
sense of without ‘situating’ them in the organizational/political context in which they came into 
being” (210). Interviews and surveys yield many actionable insights, but much is missed when 
we do not sit down and actively observe and immerse ourselves in the work experiences of our 
subjects. 
 
Some technical communication scholars delve into ethnography in this way. For instance, in 
“Secret Sauce and Snake Oil: Writing Monthly Reports in a Highly Contingent Environment” 
(2010), Clay Spinuzzi explores the work of SEO specialists at a search marketing company, 
where written materials are created amid a cloud of contingencies, from people who would 
never consider themselves “writers.” Intrigued by the effectiveness and quick assembly of 
these reports, Spinuzzi sought to understand the team’s processes and habits through 
ethnographic observation, pre- and post-observation interviews, and artifact examination. By 
combining observations with targeted interviews and close evaluations of the participants’ 
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work, Spinuzzi was able to get a fuller picture of what was happening at that organization than 
he could have through surveys or interviews alone. He interviewed five different people for 30 
minutes before and after the observations occurred, collected 12 work documents and 22 
photos of the work environment, and observed each participant for one hour. Certainly, one 
hour is certainly not enough time to do the ideal kind of ethnographic work I am advocating, 
but even one hour is better than none. At least the attempt was made to understand, in a 
physical rather than purely intellectual sense, what each technical communicator’s daily work is 
like.  
 
Surveys, interviews, and focus groups, although useful, all entail enormous amounts of 
interventions imposed by the researcher and also install the researcher in a position of power, 
whereas ethnography positions the researcher as a guest, subservient to the goings on in the 
location where she is observing. Ethnography, I argue, is a more appropriate way to enter an 
investigation of workplace practices. Managers and workers have too many incentives to color 
their descriptions of work (and their own behavior/thoughts), and first-hand accounts often 
unintentionally obscure reality in favor of assumptions and misperceptions about what might 
be happening in the workplace (Watson, p. 211). Long-term observation allows researchers to 
not only shed our own preconceptions, but also see past the assumptions the workers 
themselves might be making.  We get to see what happens and then corroborate what we’ve 
learned through interviews, data, and other methods we can use to triangulate “truth” to the 
best of our abilities (Watson, p. 211). Of course, ethnography requires both access and time, 
luxuries in short supply for many scholars, but we could start with shorter periods of 
observation, as Spinuzzi did (2010). Only practice will help increase our comfort with the 
process and enhance our willingness to request access to the places we want to understand 
better.  
 
Bodies, Multisensory Rhetoric, and Future Applications 
The physicality of an ethnographic observation allows researchers to experience the work 
environment with all their senses. Today’s work is extremely complex in terms of embodiment. 
Many employees work remotely. Deliverables are often sent and received in a variety of 
formats. Too often discounted are the “drive-by” exchanges where people pass by each 
others’ desks to help on projects, gossip, or otherwise exchange important pieces of 
sociocultural information. Many technical communication scholars focus on work products, 
concrete process maps/models, and activity chains. Perhaps because of the technical nature of 
the work we study, it is easy to forget the intangible elements of workplace ecologies. In Doing 
Sensory Ethnography (2009), Sarah Pink reminds us that sensory ethnography “is open to 
multiple ways of knowing and to the exploration of and reflection on new routes to 
knowledge” (5). The key here is “new routes to knowledge.” Artifacts cannot tell us everything 
we or our students want to know about what work is like. As scholars, we have a unique 
opportunity to investigate workplaces more fully and translate what we learn into assignments 
and activities that charge the senses in a similar way.  
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Debra Hawhee reminds us in a 2015 article (“Rhetoric’s Sensorium”) that, historically, sensation 
has never been far removed from communication. Invention, arrangement, style, memory, and 
delivery require all the senses to assess and execute. We must always consider the situation, 
the sensing abilities of our audience, and the sensory requirements of our message if we hope 
to achieve the effect we want. In a workplace, people are constantly considering the time 
constraints of those who will receive the deliverables they create. Such considerations might 
involve actual user testing or almost subconscious assessments of how much time, energy, and 
attention a boss or coworker can give to the product that must be sent. We need to consider 
the senses in a conscious way if we want to understand what is happening when people 
perform work. Writing a software guide is not simply about the words on the page. It entails 
working with a variety of people who may or may not be present when a question arises that 
only they can answer, whose availability may be mitigated by work-from-home agreements, 
accessibility requirements, schedules, temperament, and previous experiences (good or bad) 
working with those individuals.  
 
No one is presupposing that technical communication is simply the words on the page; 
therefore, more effort must be applied to understanding technical communication work 
through all the senses. As we participate in rhetorical listening practices, we must invoke 
“multimodal listening” practices that give us more holistic understandings of worker’s 
embodied experiences (Ceraso, p. 105). In organizational and management studies, as well as 
technical communication studies, “there is a distinct lack of empirical work to take seriously the 
nature of ‘embodiment’ in the workplace (Hindmarsh & Pilnick, 2007, p. 1395). Yes, a variety of 
scholarship has led to important findings regarding women’s bodies in the workplace 
(Tretheway, 1999), but theories of embodiment need to push beyond gender-based 
comparisons and extend to interactions that reveal how all sorts of bodies get work done. We 
also need to do more than interview people about what they think bodies are doing in the 
workplace and take more time to go out and observe it.  
 
In a 2007 article in Organization Studies, Jon Hindmarsh and Alison Pilnick describe a study for 
which they set up a camera in an anesthetic room in a hospital. The study required consent 
from the hospital’s ethics committee, the medical personnel, and the patients, but the work of 
gaining access was worth it. On 14 different days over several months, the team captured 
video of team member movements and interactions. The researchers analyzed the way these 
teams, many of whom had never worked together before, reacted to bodily signals in order to 
coordinate their work. Although their work was confined to a hospital setting, the implications 
extend to work in other contexts. Moreover, the researchers performed informal interviews and 
traditional field observations that enabled the collection of more data than a single, stationary 
camera could provide. Work like this has the potential to drive technical communication studies 
forward. As Hindmarsh and Pilnick wisely observe, “while the body is central to real-time 
coordination it also remains somehow ‘unnoticed’ by participants” (1413). Team members may 
not be able to recount all the steps they take in sequential order when asked in an interview, 
but in the videos, members of the team repeatedly act and react in predictable ways, 
according to sequences their bodies naturally perform. Researchers can only discover these 
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patterns through observation. In all workplaces, people see opportunities to help each other. 
They follow routines based on how they have learned to physically react to the movements of 
their coworkers, whether they’ve worked with theme before or not. They notice the actions 
other humans take, but they rarely connect those actions and opportunities to bodily signals. 
Their embodied experience often remains subconscious. Research that places bodies at the 
center has the potential to make visible entire worlds to which traditional scholarship has been 
blind.  
 
One area particularly ripe for investigation is the experience of working with team members 
whose bodies are not present. Most major organizations allow partial or full-time work-from-
home schedules, and many organizational teams are dispersed across the globe. Although may 
studies have been conducted to understand how people feel about flexible work 
arrangements, few (if any) ethnographies have been conducted to understand what actually 
happens to people, deliverables, and other elements within non-collocated ecologies. Scholars 
are obsessed with human reactions to working remotely but ignore nonhuman consequences. 
Studies in the U.S. and other countries consistently show that flexible work location policies, 
despite some negative consequences (feelings of isolation/lack of contact with coworkers), 
mostly improve the experience of workers and the quality/productivity of the organization as a 
whole (Boyer et al., 2014; Harrington & Santiago, 2006; Hollan & Stornetta, 1992; Michaud, 
2018; O’Keefe et al., 2016). But more studies need to be conducted into the effects of team 
dispersal and the consequent shifts in the sensory experience of working in a team. A 2015 
study of organizational psychology literature shows dearth of material examining reductions in 
collocation in the psychology field as well (Allen et al., 2015).  
 
Clearly, any job is much more than sequential patterns we can model and describe in linear 
prose. Current rhetorical scholarship begs us to consider the effects time and space have on 
worker bodies and on how those bodies then effect the experience of time and space—not to 
mention the interactions of the senses on work deliverables and the general environment. If we 
do engage in workplace multisensory ethnography, we must not only open ourselves up to 
fully embodied methods of data collection, but also more fully embodied ways of representing, 
publishing, and explaining what we have learned from that data. This means we need an even 
greater variety of avenues for academic publication, where online publication and in-person 
presentations/exhibits are not subordinate to traditional journal publication.  
 
In particular, this applies to technical communication classes in colleges and universities, where 
most instructors are hungry for lessons and experiences for students that allow them to more 
fully explore working environments. Certainly, internships provide an invaluable kind of 
immersion, but for students who may or may not get internships, teachers can offer in-class 
activities and out-of-class assignments that require a full engagement of the senses. The only 
way to develop these methods is to first tell stories about what it is like to work in a given 
environment, and ethnography that centers around the embodied experience of work is the 
best way to unearth those stories.   
 



Cowan 8 

Conclusion 
Due to time constraints, tenure requirements, and the mysteriousness of access, many scholars 
choose not to or never even consider conducting research in workplaces of any kind outside of 
academia. However, ethnographic workplace research is essential if we want to provide 
technical communication students with relevant information for their future (or current) careers. 
As mentioned earlier, no two workplaces are alike, but this should not be used as an excuse 
not to delve into the inner workings of industry organizations. We need to tell stories that 
reflect a variety of potential sites for technical communication work. Over time, the stories and 
multisensory experiences we record will expose patterns of best (and worst) practice, revealing 
the contributions of less-investigated actors within the ecologies from which communication 
materials arise.  
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